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Minutes

	Meeting:
	Parents Associations Consultation Group
	Date:
	14 April 2016

	Location:
	Ground floor conference room, SACE Board of South Australia
	Time:
	 1.00 – 2.30pm


	 No.
	Item

	1
	Attendees

Neil McGoran, Chief Executive, SACE Board of South Australia (Chair)
Ann Bliss, Federation of Catholic School Parent Communities (SA)

Jenice Zerna, SA Association of School Parent Clubs Inc.

Lisa Hunt, Isolated Children’s Parents Association (via telephone)  

Hassan Mekawy, Manager, Professional Learning and Networks, SACE Board of SA

Cathy Schultz, Manager, Moderation and Standards, SACE Board of SA (proxy for Jan Raymond)

Andrew Green, Manager, Communications, SACE Board of SA

Daniel Dew, Media and Communications Coordinator, SACE Board of SA

Susan Lohmeyer, Executive Coordinator, SACE Board of SA (Executive Officer)
Apologies
Jan Raymond, Executive Manager, Curriculum and Assessment, SACE Board of SA

 

	2
	Confirmation of agenda and Minutes of the last meeting 

The agenda was confirmed with no change. The minutes of the last meeting held on 15 October 2015 were accepted without change. AB/JZ
In reference to an item discussed at the last meeting, the Chair reported that 10 students re-submitted their Research Project following the 2015 results release and were thus able to successfully complete the SACE. 

The Chair noted that this would be the final meeting for the Manager, Communications, who is moving to Melbourne. Members thanked Andrew for this contribution to meetings and wished him well in all future plans. 


	3
	Business
3.1   2015 results release
The Chair provided the following overview:

· Overall, the results were very pleasing: there were over 600 additional completers this year, and more Merits were awarded than in previous years – especially evident for the Research Project where the number of students attaining an A+ exceeded the number of Merits awarded for the subject.
· There were 41 additional Aboriginal completers, with the number of completers in 2015 double that for 2011. 

· 41% of students completed the SACE with some form of VET; of these, 1500 students achieved a SACE and a Certificate III qualification. 

· However, the issue experienced with the SACE Board’s IT systems was significant and challenging. 
· The impact of a very large number of students accessing their results at the same time resulted in some students accessing the Tertiary Entrance Statement (TES) of another student. This was caused by the significant load placed on the proxy server, which is designed to increase the speed with which information is provided to students. However, because the volume of students accessing their results was significant, this caused the proxy server to erroneously “cache” individual content (e.g. a student’s TES) which was subsequently viewed by another student within .03 of a second of that student attempting to view their own TES. 

· Most students who realised they had viewed a different student’s TES self-corrected the issue by clicking on their results again, however 22 students did not realise that the TES they were viewing was that of another student. These students were provided with counselling and support by the SACE Board, and were assisted as necessary with their tertiary applications. 
· The source of the problem was identified and corrected within six minutes of the results being released online, however the occurrence of this problem itself raises a number of key issues: (1) loading of the system infrastructure – how can any further instances be prevented; (2) the provision of the TES with the SACE results: the TES is the responsibility of SATAC, thus, it will be appropriate to consider the best way of providing the two discrete sets of information to students; (3) presentation of results information: on some devices (e.g. mobile phones) the ATAR / university aggregate is the first thing students see. It is counter-intuitive that this takes precedence over their SACE results, and raises other issues around what students believe is the priority when they are undertaking the SACE.  

· It was noted that none of the Parents Associations received feedback from parents regarding this issue. 
3.2    Senior Secondary Australian Curriculum implementation – progress report

· Teachers are implementing Stage 1 English and maths Australian curriculum subjects this year. 

· Workshops for Stage 2 English and maths subjects will take place in Term 2. Teachers implementing Stage 1 English and maths subjects will provide their experiences and feedback at the workshops. 

· Consultation on the next suite of courses to be implemented – history, sciences and geography – took place earlier this year in order to allow time for schools to develop subject handbooks as students make decisions on their subjects for Year 12. Feedback was quite diverse. Workshops in these subjects will be held in Term 3, ready for implantation of the Stage 1 subjects in 2017.
· The Board will now consider the draft subject outlines in the context of its key principles relating to innovation, student engagement in learning, operational manageability and diversity of content.
3.3 SACE strategic directions
· A series of leaders forums have been held, along with meetings with principals associations, to seek feedback on the achievements over the past five years since the introduction of the “new” SACE, and the way forward for the SACE over the next five years that will best equip young people for the world and their participation in it.
· Subject renewal presents an opportunity for focusing on these considerations: how are the capabilities reflecting change and innovation? Is the assessment type and quality appropriate? How operationally manageable is the amount of assessment? Are employers collaborating with the renewal of subjects to ensure their needs are reflected?

· The SACE Board is also considering ways in which assessment, moderation and marking can be undertaken online, as well as making professional learning accessible online.   
· The SACE Board is also seeking to expand delivery and recognition of the SACE off-shore. A number of new schools in China will commence delivering the SACE from 2016 onwards. 

· In response to a question, the Chair indicated that ACARA has highlighted the following aspects of the SACE as innovative and forward-looking: 

· VET is valued by being incorporated in the certificate;

·  literacy and numeracy requirements are mandated and there are standards set for achievement in these areas;

· The Personal Learning Plan and the Research Project are key subjects that value the individual student’s capacity to develop the skills of self-directed learning, analysis and evaluation. 
· In response to a question from a member, the Manager, Communications highlighted the positive impact of the Research Project Expo in bringing more attention to the benefits of this subject as well as the creative and innovative projects students are undertaking. It was noted also that there is now a Research Project Teachers Association, which also shows how the subject is being valued. The Chair noted that both the IB and the Cambridge A-Levels include subjects similar to the Research Project.  

· The member representing the Federation of Catholic School Parent Communities indicated that the Federation is currently undertaking research into parents’ views on a range of issues relating to the emotional health and wellbeing of their children, and their hopes for the future. The group agreed that a cross-sector forum in which the SACE Board CE could be present to lead discussion on this and other themes related to the SACE and its role in shaping young people’s futures is an excellent opportunity. 
ACTION: Representatives of the Parents Associations to work together and with the Media and Communications Coordinator to commence initial planning for a forum. 
3.4 Professional learning – progress report
The Manager, Professional Learning and Networks provided an overview of professional learning initiatives, including the Institute of Educational Assessors (IEA):

· Eight workshops (three in metro areas, five in regional locations, plus an additional videoconference) have been held for new teachers and teachers new to the SACE. A further workshop will be held in the forthcoming term break. These workshops aim to posit the teacher at the centre of the SACE.  

· Workshops for the Stage 1 compulsory subjects – English, maths, and the PLP – have been held, along with Stage 2 clarifying workshops, which are highly subscribed (120 workshops were held in 2015, with over 1700 participants). 

· Implementation workshops for Stage 2 English and maths Australian curriculum subjects will take place in Term 2. The maths workshops will be separated into two groups – one for Specialist Mathematics and Mathematical Methods, and a second for General Mathematics and Essential Mathematics. Additional time will be allocated for the regional workshops which will be combined (subject areas) as teachers in these schools tend to teach across disciplines.
· The SACE Board is now considering how to ensure equity of access to the workshops for all teachers, including looking at flexible ways of delivering these, i.e. online. 

· The Manager, Professional Learning and Networks also spoke to a paper on the IEA. The paper provided an overview of the establishment of the IEA, and the two models of delivery, where (1) the whole school, or the school leadership team, undertakes the professional learning, and (2) individuals undertake the Certified Educational Assessor course. 

· An evaluation process following the IEA’s first year of operation will now take place. Qualitative and quantitative research will be undertaken with participants (pre- and post-delivery) and measures for assessing the outcomes of the professional learning will be developed.  
· The inaugural IEA conference and symposium will be held in June at the Adelaide Oval. The conference will be open to all teachers/school staff and the symposium will focus on key leaders from each of the sectors and the SACE Board’s designated entities to examine what is valued in student learning and how this is currently being assessed. It is hoped that the conference/symposium will result in a public declaration related to the position South Australia takes in relation to the assessment of student learning.
ACTION: The SACE Board to invite the Parents Associations to attend the conference. 

3.5 SACE Art Show
The Manager, Communications and the Media and Communications Coordinator provided an overview of the SACE Art Show:

· Over 1,000 visitors are viewing the art show per week – this exceeds previous attendance at the art show.   

· 130 student works are on display; the consensus is that the quality of these art works is exceptionally high. 

· Social media (Instagram) has been used for the first time this year, and is proving popular, especially amongst students. This has also brought the art show to an international audience. Sponsorship has also occurred once again, with a community voting award to be made along with other awards. 

· The director of the SA Art Gallery, Nick Mitzevich, attended the opening and has expressed interest in hosting the show at the SA art gallery. 

· A “Meet the Artist” session will be held at the show this weekend.

ACTION:  The Media and Communications Coordinator to liaise with Jenice Zerna to arrange an art work for publication on the cover of the SA Association of School Parent Clubs magazine. 
3.6 Engagement and communication with school communities 
ACTION: The Media and Communications Coordinator will liaise with the Parents Associations to provide articles for publication in the various newsletters, including an article on the integration of the Australian curriculum into the SACE. 
3.7 Parents in Education Week, feedback from Parents Associations 
· The inaugural event comprised an expo, held at Flinders University, which, as a venue will be reviewed for future events. 
· The forum included participation from the Minister, the DECD CE, Tony Harrison, a school principal and other specialist contributors. Overall response to the forum was positive however there were some aspects that will provide the basis for review/planning for the next event. Some attendees felt that the content was too “high level” and others felt that some of the key messages were reiterative. Families also expressed a wish to be more closely involved.  


	4
	Any Other Business  
 Nil

	5
	Close and next meeting
The next meeting will be held at the SACE Board on Thursday 9 June 2016, from 9.15 – 10.45. 

Date of Distribution 
Date of distribution: 18 April 2016
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